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中 文 摘 要 ： 目前教育部正積極推動十二年課綱，強調學生運用多模態資源表達
他們的生活經驗、想法、價值與情意。事實上，電腦科技已經大大
地改變識讀概念，英語學習者應該發展多模態素養能力，以便將英
語學科與他們的日常生活連結。

多模態素養能力之一就是視覺素養，然而英語教師還沒準備好新的
素養教學。特別是他們尚未了解如何把視覺表徵（visual
representation）應用到外語教學中，為了解決這個問題，本研究
安排在職英語教師在師資培育課程學習運用視覺圖像來教學，也就
是在教材教法課程中，學習如何在教材中設計視覺表徵。

本研究旨在幫助職前英語教師發展視覺素養，於是建立教師發展研
究架構，整合三個理論，包括the New London Group（2000）的多
元教學法、Halliday（1976）與Kress和van Leeuwen（2006）的多
模態系統功能理論，以及Freebody和Luke（2003）的“四個角色
”模式。

本研究以師資培育課程為情境，有三十位修課師資生參與本研究。
本研究旨在了解（一）教師如何將視覺表徵融入於素養導向的閱讀
教學、（二）他們如何看待以理論強化的師資培育課程。

關於職前教師將視覺表徵融入於素養導向閱讀教學的方式，其研究
資料收集來自他們的教案、強化視覺表徵的教材和訪談;關於他們對
強化視覺表徵的師資培育課程的看法，其研究資料收集來自問卷調
查和訪談。由於本研究是質性的，所以資料分析將通過歸納過程進
行：開放編碼，發展開放編碼之間的關係，最終確定主題。從問卷
調查中所收集的資料將計算為七等第分數，代表職前教師在教材教
法課程中學習如何設計和創建視覺表徵的滿意程度。

結果發現職前英語教師大部分都利用視覺資源來輔助一般閱讀理解
層次的教學，只有少數教師知道如何運用視覺資源來幫助學生批判
閱讀；然而他們對於圖文關係有進一步的理解，可以擺脫傳統只注
重語言的教學。本研究釐清了如何在教材教法課程中培養職前英語
教師的視覺表徵能力。

中文關鍵詞： 視覺表徵、視覺素養、多模態教學、素養導向外語教學、職前英語
教師

英 文 摘 要 ： Currently, the Ministry of Education in Taiwan is promoting
a new national curriculum, which emphasizes students’
competencies to express their life experiences, thoughts,
values, and affections using semiotic resources. In fact,
the advent of computer technology has fundamentally changed
the notion of literacy. As such, multimodal literacies
should be developed and acquired by English learners in
order to make connections between the English subject and
their everyday lives.



One of the multimodal literacies involves visual literacy.
However, teachers are not prepared for new literacy
practices. In particular, they have little idea how to
apply visual representation (VR) to foreign language
teaching and learning. To address this problem, the present
study attempted to provide pre-service English teachers
with an opportunity to design VR-enhanced instructional
materials in a methods course.

This research was situated in a teacher education program.
Thirty pre-service English teachers participanted in this
study. The present study aimed to shed light on (a) how the
teachers incorporated VRs into literacy-based reading
practices and (b) how they perceived the theory-enhanced
teacher education course.

Data regarding the ways the pre-service teachers
incorporated VRs into the teaching of literacy-based
reading came from their lesson plans, VR-enhanced
instructional materials, and interviews. Data regarding
their perceptions of the VR-enhanced teacher education
course came from a questionnaire survey and interviews.
Data analysis was conducted in an inductive process:
conducting open coding, developing relationships among the
open codes, and finally identifying themes. Data collected
from the questionnaire were calculated into mean scores,
indicating the degree to which the pre-service teachers
agreed on the ways they learned to design and create VRs in
the methods course.

The results of this study indicate that the pre-service
English teachers were knowledgeable about how VRs could be
utilized to help language learners gain a better
understanding of the reading text. The teachers’ knowledge
of the “four roles” model was enacted in applying VRs to
the teaching of reading comprehension. In addition, the
pre-service teachers generally acknowledged the VR training
in the ELT methods course. More specifically, they
developed a deeper understanding of meanings conveyed in
images and considered VRs an innovative approach to
improving traditional linguistic-based teaching. The VR-
based teacher development program was thought to empower
the teachers to innovate their teaching, a shift away from
traditional lectures on linguistic rules.

However, most of the participating teachers were unable to
apply VRs to the critical aspects of reading instructions,
only a few of them succeeding in creating VRs in this



regard. In this case, they thought they encountered
difficulty in creating VRs to enhance the critical aspects
of reading instructions. To address this problem, perhaps
it may take time for them to develop a deeper understanding
of relating VRs to the critical aspects of reading
instructions.

The present study has provided empirical evidence on
developing pre-service English teachers’ VR competency in
an ELT methods course. However, this research is limited to
the teachers’ self-reports, so future research can advance
with observations of actual teaching.

英文關鍵詞： visual representation, visual literacy, multimodal
pedagogy, literacy-based foreign language teaching, pre-
service English teachers



Are English teachers prepared for literacy-based foreign language teaching? 
The case of visual representation 

 

Introduction 

With the proliferation of digital media, today’s adolescents interact and communicate with 

each other through multiple modes, such as speech, written words, visual imagery, and sound. 

Consequently, growing up in this digital world, they have various experiences with multiple modes 

of representation (Guo, Amasha, & Tan, 2011; Nelson & Kern, 2012). For example, many will 

demonstrate their Facebook profile using digital texts that combine language, images, video, and 

other modes. Indeed, digital technology has ushered in an era of multimodal representation and 

communication.   

Currently, the Ministry of Education in Taiwan is promoting a new national curriculum, which 

is “K-12 Education Guidelines”, based on literacy that highlights students’ use of English in social 

participation, interactive communication, and autonomy enacted in various life situations, with the 

ultimate purpose of developing students into independent lifelong learners (Ministry of Education, 

2014). In terms of foreign language teaching and learning, the new curriculum emphasizes students’ 

competencies to express their life experiences, thoughts, values, and affections using semiotic 

resources. In fact, the advent of computer technology has fundamentally changed the notion of 

literacy (Ajayi, 2011). Literacy representation has evolved from print to screen while non-linguistic 

forms of communication are encouraged (Early, Kendrick, & Potts, 2015; Guo et al., 2011; Tan, 

Bopry, & Guo, 2010). Literacy pedagogy involves the association of linguistic texts with 

information and multimedia technologies. As such, multimodal literacies should be developed and 

acquired by English learners in order to make connections between the English subject and their 

everyday lives and to prepare them for future life and work in the 21st century.  

One of the multimodal literacies involves visual literacy. Visual imagery has become a major 

teaching aid not only to draw students’ attention and interest but also to improve their learning 

(Eilam, 2012). However, teachers are now being challenged to provide more engaging learning 

activities that go beyond traditional print-based materials. Anecdotal and empirical evidence 

suggest that many teachers are not prepared for multimodal pedagogies (Choi & Yi, 2016). In 

particular, they have little idea how to apply visual representation (VR) to foreign language 

teaching and learning. To address this problem, the present study intended to design a VR-enhanced 

teacher professional program, which is driven by the integration of some theories, i.e. the dualities 

of visual literacy (Eilam, 2012), multiliteracies pedagogy (the New London Group, 2000), 

systemic-functional theorization of multimodality (Halliday, 1976; Kress & van Leeuwen, 2006), 

and the “four roles” model (Freebody & Luke, 2003). In other words, the present study attempted to 

provide pre-service English teachers with university and practicum experiences in which they could 



work with visual images: learning to design VRs in instructional materials in a methods course as 

learners.  

While pre-service teacher education responds to the demands of visual literacy and the new 

information age, teacher education programs should help pre-service English teachers develop 

knowledge and skills about VR by extending their pedagogical content knowledge in relation to 

applying visuals to literacy-based foreign language teaching. Teacher knowledge of designing VR 

in curriculum materials and activities will become increasingly indispensable to literacy-based 

foreign language curriculum (Ajayi, 2011). However, research on developing foreign language 

teachers’ visual literacy remains deficient. In particular, teachers’ knowledge about VR is very 

limited (Eilam, 2012; Tan & Guo, 2009). For this reason, the present study would like to explore 

how pre-service English teachers learned about VR and furthermore developed an understanding of 

integrating VR into foreign language teaching. In addition, little has been written about teacher 

education programs that can prepare future teachers for VR-enhanced pedagogies. The present 

study would also like to understand how the pre-service teachers perceived the VR-enhanced 

teacher education program implemented.  

 

Literature review 

 

Theoretical underpinnings 

 The present study was designed to help pre-service English teachers develop visual literacy 

using a teacher development framework that integrated the theories of the New London Group’s 

(2000) multiliteracies pedagogy, systemic-functional theorization of multimodality of (Halliday, 

1976) and Kress and van Leeuwen (2006), and Freebody and Luke’s (2003) “four roles” model. The 

four theories are introduced below: 

Multiliteracies. With the advent of information and communication technology in our life, the 

New London Group (2000) stressed a need to broaden the conception of literacy. People can convey 

a message by selecting and coordinating multiple modes, such as aural, gestural, spatial, visual, and 

linguistic (the New London Group, 2000). This is the conception of multiliteracies. The central 

principle of multiliteracies is “design,” which describes one’s capability of making meaning through 

multiple modes. According to Kress (2003), design “asks what is needed now, in this one situation, 

with this configuration of purposes, aims, audience, and with these resources, and given my interest 

in this situation” (p. 49). Design is meaning-oriented, not language-oriented. “Designing meaning” 

broadens the concept of traditional literacy (Nelson & Kern, 2012).  

Multiliteracies pedagogy is a theory of pedagogy based on the view that human learning is 

embodied, situated, and social (the New London Group, 2000). As the New London Group 

proposed, this pedagogy is framed around four curricular components for literacy learning:  



l Situated practice: Language learners immerse themselves in language use. This stage 

stresses their meaningful participation in authentic communicative tasks and their 

personal experiences within a real-world context. 

l Overt instruction: Language learners are explicitly oriented to metalanguage. While 

the teacher offers scaffolded learning activities where the metalanguage is 

highlighted verbally, the learner learns to identify elements that contribute to 

meanings. 

l Critical framing: The learners are prompted continually to examine the ways various 

modes are demonstrated using the metalanguage. Learners’ attention is drawn to the 

relationships between language use and social, cultural contexts. 

l Transformed practice: The learners create new texts by transferring meaning making 

practices to new contexts. 

Multiliteracies pedagogy views students as meaning designers, who would choose and 

assemble semiotic resources in relation to individual beliefs, the audience, and the context (Archer, 

2006). In this sense, teacher education programs should provide pre-service teachers with an 

opportunity to represent meaning from a range of possible semiotic resources which are shaped 

within particular cultures. 

Multimodality. Systemic-functional theorization of multimodality of (Halliday, 1976) and 

Kress and van Leeuwen (2006) was proposed to analyze multimodal texts with a view to (a) 

ideational meaning that involves the descriptions of what is happening in the texts and visuals, (b) 

interpersonal meaning that involves the utilization of visuals to build up and maintain social 

relationships with people, and (c) textual meaning that involves coherent integration of language 

and visuals. Multimodal pedagogy highlights the dynamic qualities of multimodal texts which are 

not strongly represented in current curriculum textbooks, so attention should be paid to how visuals 

can complement, interact with, and even depend on written texts.    

“Four roles” model. Reading is a sociocultural practice. Freebody and Luke (2003) proposed 

a “four roles” model, which is applied to four levels of reading: (a) code breakers, who learn to 

understand how linguistic elements contribute to the meaning of a text (coding competence), (b) 

text participants, who learn to interpret meanings (semantic competence), (c) text users, who learn 

to understand how the texts are interpreted in cultural and social contexts (pragmatic competence), 

and (d) text analysts, who learn to identify ideological messages underlying the texts (critical 

competence).  

The present study is framed by the theories described above. The theoretical concepts were 

adapted into professional development resources which served as scaffolds for the use of VRs in a 

teacher education program. The pre-service teachers learned to design VRs for reading lessons 

within the high-school curriculum, into which multimodality and multiliteracies approaches to 



literacy can provide multidirectional and multidimensional perspectives (Ajayi, 2011). During the 

training, Freebody and Luke’s (2003) “four roles” model was adapted to help the pre-service 

teachers examine VRs in reading texts. However, research has not yet sufficiently investigated how 

teachers designed VRs in instructional materials as learners. To address this problem, the present 

study attempted to critically reflect on how the frameworks of multiliteracies pedagogy, 

multimodality, and “four roles” could be applied to foreign language teacher education programs. 

 

The incorporation of VRs into foreign language teaching 

Technology contributes to the pervasive use of images worldwide since people can create and 

share photos easily over their computer and mobile devices (Baker, 2015; Rodriguez Cruz, 2014). 

Our living environments are heavily visual emanating from numerous and various sources such as 

advertisements, children’s picture books, and websites. Moreover, information and knowledge can 

be represented by different media and modality. Verbal and visual media “are not simply alternative 

means of representing the same thing;” instead, they interact to make meaning (Kress & van 

Leeuwen, 1996, p. 76). Visual images also enable people to communicate with each other, and 

indeed making meaning through visuals is a new way of learning, thinking, and communicating in 

contemporary society (Rodriguez Cruz, 2014). 

Coined by John (Debes, 1969), the term visual literacy deals with individuals’ knowledge 

about creating and interpreting various visual representations for communicating information 

(Eilam, 2012). It also concerns making meaning through visual images that can convey implicit and 

explicit messages to others (Baker, 2015). While traditional literacy defines meaning as constructed 

within verbal texts, visual literacy views meaning as constructed between verbal texts and visuals 

(Halliday, 1980; Kress, 2003; Kress & van Leeuwen, 1996). Traditional literacy should be redefined 

to encompass visual literacy (Unsworth, 2001) in that images nowadays serve as a dominant 

representational resource in textbooks (Chan & Zhang, 2017) and language has become a visual 

phenomenon (Kress, 2000). Visual images should be put at the forefront of instruction: student 

learning can be enhanced when information and knowledge are represented by more than one mode 

(Baker, 2015; Guichon & Cohen, 2016).  

The present study was designed to develop pre-service English teachers’ visual literacy, which 

they could apply to the teaching of a literacy-based reading curriculum. Literacy learning stresses 

students’ awareness, analysis, and reflection about multiple dimensions of making meaning (Kern, 

2004); literacy learning will be meaningful if it is situated in the socio-cultural contexts of learners’ 

lives (Ajayi, 2008). In this sense, visual images serve as a valuable teaching resource for the 

teaching and learning of literacy in that they can deliver social, cultural, and ideological information 

(Kiss & Weninger, 2017; Rodriguez Cruz, 2014; Weninger & Kiss, 2013). However, visual meaning 

is not universal, but determined by socio-cultural conventions. Meanings expressed by visuals are 



always made in particular socio-cultural contexts (Stein & Newfield, 2006), but socio-cultural 

meaning is constructed “not as locked into a certain image or text, but as emergent through human 

engagement with learning materials” (Weninger & Kiss, 2013, p. 700). Therefore, language learners 

need to develop skills for interpreting images in order to understand social, cultural, and ideological 

messages underlying the reading texts (Ajayi, 2012; Chan & Zhang, 2017; Liu, 2013).  

Indeed, English teachers should help students understand how verbal texts and visual resources 

may be integrated to covey biases and prejudices within particular socio-cultural contexts (Ajayi, 

2012). Since they can carry social and cultural meanings in addition to linguistic meaning, the use 

of images in language classrooms should be recognized (Chan & Zhang, 2017). However, current 

research on teachers using images to express socio-cultural meanings underlying reading texts is 

under-explored (Baker, 2015; Rodriguez Cruz, 2014; Unsworth, 2014; Weninger & Kiss, 2013). To 

address this problem, the present study would like to fill this gap by exploring how English teachers 

can incorporate VRs into the teaching of literacy-based reading in relation to appropriately 

communicating the social, cultural, and ideological messages underlying the reading texts.          

The need to enhance pre-service teachers’ teaching of literacy-based reading is still widely 

recognized among teacher educators (Chan & Zhang, 2017; Kern, 2004). Freebody and Luke 

(2003) developed a “four roles” model in this regard, as introduced in the section on theoretical 

underpinnings. This reading model has been further adapted into multimodal reading practices by 

(Chan & Zhang, 2017) to demonstrate how verbal texts and visuals can work together to make 

meaning, as illustrated below.  

l Code breaking: Language learners can decode reading texts and visual conventions 

using their linguistic and visual knowledge.  

l Meaning-making: Language learners can use linguistic and visual resources to 

comprehend texts, to construct literal and inferential meanings, to interpret images, 

and to integrate meanings represented in language and visuals. 

l Text-user practices: Language learners can understand textual features and structures 

framed for particular social and cultural contexts. 

l Text-analyst practices: Language learners can employ critical reading skills to 

examine the representations of people, events, and ideas, to analyze underlying 

assumptions, and to explore the authors’ viewpoints. 

Research on developing students’ reading literacy in multimodal environments based on 

Freebody and Luke’s (2003) conceptual model is in its infancy. Tan and Guo (2009) is one of the 

few studies that integrate this reading model into multimodal pedagogy. They attempted to find 

ways of incorporating multimodal resources into English classrooms in Singapore. Their study 

explored how a Singaporean high school teacher used multimodal texts in her lessons. Data 

collected through classroom observations, curricular artifacts, interviews, and multimodal 



productions revealed a critical moment, in which the teacher encouraged her students to play the 

“four roles” relating text to context when comparing a printed brochure and a website about a 

tourist spot in Singapore. However, the students were poor at identifying social meanings and 

purposes, so the teacher made them make meanings from non-linguistic resources as opposed to 

linguistic texts. This study documented one teacher’s foray from print to multimodal practices. 

Although the “four roles” model provides guidance regarding how language learners can go 

about literacy-based reading, the ways English teachers can teach using this model are still under-

practiced. The present study intended to advance research by exploring how this framework could 

be embodied by pre-service English teachers in the incorporation of VRs into the teaching of 

literacy-based reading. 

      

Teacher education programs that highlight VRs 

Teachers’ instructions should move beyond traditional literacy towards multiliteracies 

pedagogy and multimodal pedagogy. To this end, professional development is essential (Tan et al., 

2010). In particular, there is a need to arouse teachers’ interest in visual literacy (Eilam, 2012). 

Moreover, they are not intuitively adept at analyzing and critiquing images (Baker, 2015). 

Therefore, they need formal training. However, the training of visual literacy is not implicitly 

contained in teacher development programs. To address this problem, teacher training should be 

explicitly and systematically undergone (Eilam, 2012).     

What pedagogies should be implemented in order to develop teachers’ awareness of this new 

literacy? The New London Group (1996, 2000) developed a multiliteracies pedagogy for literacy 

instruction by engaging learners in (a) situated practice, (b) overt instruction, (c) critical framing, 

and (d) transformed practice. What is significant about this pedagogical framework is the 

introduction of “metalanguage—a language for talking about language, images, texts, and meaning-

making interactions” (the New London Group, 1996, p. 77). The use of metalanguage in teaching 

multiliteracies has been recognized (Ajayi, 2008; Matthewman, Blight, & Davies, 2004; Royce, 

2002; Stein & Newfield, 2006; Tan et al., 2010; Tan & Guo, 2009).  

However, developing a workable metalanguage for teaching is a difficult task (Stein & 

Newfield, 2006). In Tan and Guo’s (2009) study, they helped a Singaporean high school teacher to 

use multimodal texts in her teaching; however, the teacher thought the metalanguage of 

multiliteracies pedagogy was too abstract for immediate use in class. To improve this problem, the 

researchers developed a new framework that integrated multiliteracies pedagogy (the New London 

Group, 2000) with the “four roles” model (Freebody & Luke, 2003) and the systemic-functional 

theorization of multimodality (Halliday, 1976; Kress & van Leeuwen, 2006). This integrated 

theoretical framework was utilized to scaffold the teacher to make sense of multimodal texts with 

her students and to enhance classroom interactions.     



Research on the application of the above pedagogical framework to teacher education 

programs must be conducted empirically (Eilam, 2012). In this sense, the present study 

incorporated this integrated framework into a pre-service English teacher education program. It is 

hoped that the present study could contribute to the literature by investigating pre-service English 

teachers’ perceptions of a methods course that was supported by this integrated pedagogical 

framework because teachers’ voices are critical for any innovative teacher education programs to be 

successful. Findings in this regard would probably reinforce the idea that critical visual literacy 

should be taught explicitly, as it may not simply spontaneously thrive. 

 

Research questions 

 The purpose of the present study was to explore the professional development of pre-service 

English teachers’ visual literacy in a theory-driven teacher education program. In particular, this 

study aimed to shed light on (a) how the teachers incorporated VRs into literacy-based reading 

practices and (b) how they perceived the theory-enhanced teacher education course. These research 

purposes served to frame the research questions that follow, intending to enable foreign language 

teachers and researchers to better understand the significance of visual literacy in foreign/second 

language teaching and learning. 

 

1. How did the pre-service English teachers incorporate VRs into the teaching of literacy-

based reading?  

2. What were the teachers’ perceptions of the VR-enhanced methods course? 

 

Methodology 

 

Participants 

 Since the research was situated in a teacher education program, students enrolled in an ELT 

methods course were the target participants in this study. The number of the students in this course 

was 30. They were juniors of English Department at a national university in northern Taiwan. This 

methods course was mandatory for them if they decided to take secondary school teachers’ 

education program.    

 

Research setting and procedures 

A one-semester methods course was offered to the pre-service teachers with a purpose of 

designing and creating VR-enhanced instructional materials for the teaching of literacy-based 

reading. The research procedure was framed by the New London Group's (2000) multiliteracies 

pedagogy: situated practice, overt instruction, critical framing, and transformed practice. 



Furthermore, this curriculum framework was integrated with systemic-functional theorization of 

multimodality and the “four roles” model. Enacted in this methods course, the integrated curriculum 

framework was put into operation as follows:  

l Situated practice: The pre-service teachers engaged in reading particular reading articles 

of the current senior high school curriculum textbooks. 

l Overt instruction: Through scaffolded activities designed by the teacher educator, the pre-

service teachers were oriented to the theories and concepts featured in the present study, 

such as multiliteracies pedagogy (the four curriculum components), multimodality 

(ideational, interpersonal, and textual meanings), and the “four roles” model (coding 

competence, semantic competence, pragmatic competence, and critical competence), 

while this explicit metalanguage could guide them to design and create VRs. 

l Critical framing: The pre-service teachers learned to analyze the reading text using the 

metalanguage acquired and the teacher educator helped them identify the relationships 

between the texts and VRs; between language use and social contexts. For example, in 

order to understand how to teach literacy-based reading, their analyses would probably 

focus on how “the interpersonal meaning” (multimodality) could be represented through 

visuals to build up social relationships with people as well as how “pragmatic 

competence” and “critical competence” (the “four roles” model) could be displayed.  

l Transformed practice: The pre-service teachers were asked to create new texts that 

stressed relationships across contexts of cultural expressions. This meant that they needed 

to demonstrate how particular VR concepts could be applied to actual productions and 

how reading content could be visually represented. More specifically, they designed and 

created VR-enhanced instructional materials based on a particular lesson of a current 

senior-high curriculum textbook. In this case, they needed to apply the “four roles” to the 

reading article and enhanced them with VRs. In particular, they were encouraged to 

visually represent not only literal and inferential meanings but also the relationships 

between the texts and their social, cultural practices. A VR-enhanced instructional sample 

is demonstrated in detail in the following.  

The participating needed to produce VR-enhanced instructional materials modeled on the 

above VR samples. The researcher (also as a teacher educator) discussed with the whole class about 

how and why particular VRs could be incorporated into the “four roles” model to support the 

teaching of reading comprehension and critical thinking. 

    

Data collection 

The first research question is to examine how the pre-service teachers incorporated VRs into 

the teaching of literacy-based reading in the context of a methods course through qualitative 



methods such as lesson plans, VR-enhanced instructional materials, and interviews. Each of them 

was asked to write a lesson plan for a particular unit of an English curriculum textbook. Moreover, 

they needed to create VR-enhanced instructional materials which they could use to help teach the 

lesson, such as multimedia presentation slides and image-embedded worksheets. The examination 

of these two artifacts would help the researcher understand how VRs were incorporated to develop 

students’ reading literacy. Afterwards, in order to deepen the understanding of motivations and 

rationales underlying the lesson plans and VR productions, the researcher interviewed eight pre-

service teachers. The interviews were audio-recorded and subsequently transcribed verbatim. 

 The second research question is to explore the pre-service teachers’ perceptions of the VR-

enhanced methods course through a questionnaire survey and interviews. A 12-item survey 

instrument was developed to investigate the degree to which they perceived the methods course, 

which was anchored in the integrated framework of (a) multiliteracies pedagogy, (b) multimodality, 

and (c) “four roles”. Items 1-6 deal with pre-service teachers’ perceptions of the operations of the 

theoretical concepts in the methods course; items 7-12 focus on their perceptions of general 

learning experiences associated with designing and creating VRs. Each item was rated for their 

agreement on a 7-point Likert-type scale. See Appendix A for the questionnaire statements, with 

survey objectives of each item identified and enclosed. The questionnaire survey was administered 

to all pre-service teachers at the end of the course. In addition, interviews were conducted to 

triangulate questionnaire results by seeking the pre-service teachers’ multiple viewpoints on the 

ways they developed their VR knowledge and skills in the methods course. Eight pre-service 

teachers, the same as those targeted for the first research question, were invited for individual 

interviews. Each interview, which lasted for about 30 minutes, was audio-recorded and transcribed 

verbatim for data analysis. 

  

 The data collection tools for the two research questions are listed in Table 1. 

 

Table 1: Data collection tools 

Research questions Data collection tools 

R1: identifying how VRs are 

incorporated into teaching 

l lesson plans 

l VR productions 

l individual interviews 

R2: identifying the teachers’ 

perceptions of the methods course 

l questionnaire survey 

l individual interviews 

 

Data analysis 

The first research question. Data regarding the ways the pre-service teachers incorporated 



VRs into the teaching of literacy-based reading come from their lesson plans, VR-enhanced 

instructional materials, and interviews. An integrated theoretical framework based on the New 

London Group’s (2000) multiliteracies pedagogy, systemic-functional theorization of multimodality 

of (Halliday, 1976) and Kress and van Leeuwen (2006), and Freebody and Luke’s (2003) “four 

roles” model was utilized to guide data analysis. In order to effectively compare ideas from the 

three data sources, qualitative research software, namely NVivo (2017), was used since this 

program could help the researcher not only to organize and analyze data but also to find insights. 

 First of all, all of the data were imported into the software. Adopting grounded theory (Corbin 

& Strauss, 2008), data analysis was conducted in an inductive process, in which the researcher and 

his research assistant separately conducted open coding, developed relationships among the open 

codes, and finally identified themes. Moreover, to make sense of the nonlinguistic data (the pre-

service teachers’ VR-enhanced instructional materials), they viewed the lesson plans to understand 

holistically how the pre-service teachers designed VRs for the teaching of literacy-based reading. 

Then, they read through the lesson plans several times and tentatively coded any instances of 

descriptions of VRs. Special attention was paid to sentences and passages related to the research 

focus, i.e., how VRs were utilized to support the teaching of literacy-based reading. 

 The same procedure of data analysis applied to the analyses of VR-enhanced instructional 

materials and interview transcripts. The researcher and his assistant conducted a detailed analysis of 

the VRs. The VRs were “read,” analyzed, and interpreted to provide an understanding of how the 

pre-service teachers used certain images to convey specific social, cultural, and ideological 

messages. In a similar vein, interview transcripts were analyzed and interpreted. 

 Furthermore, to compare similarities and differences between data sources, the researcher and 

his assistant added, deleted, and modified themes and went back to the data to seek clarification and 

select VR examples and interview quotations to support any themes that emerged. 

In order to establish inter-rater reliability, the researcher and his assistant initially met to reach 

a consensus on coding principles and finally confirmed with each other on coding discrepancies. 

Coding consistency was assessed through Cohen’s (1960) Kappa that could measure the degree of 

agreement between two coders. 

 The second research question. Data regarding the pre-service teachers’ perceptions of the VR-

enhanced teacher education course come from a questionnaire survey and interviews. Data collected 

from the questionnaire were calculated into percentiles, indicating the degree to which the pre-

service teachers agreed on the ways they learned to design and create VRs in the methods course: 

specifically (a) their perceptions of the course design anchored in theories of multiliteracies 

pedagogy, multimodal meanings, and the “four roles”; and (b) their satisfaction with general 

learning experiences. Furthermore, the interview transcripts were inductively analyzed to seek 

patterns (Silverman, 2000). The researcher coded the data, searching for passages that revealed the 



pre-service teachers’ thoughts on the ways they learned to develop VRs in the methods course. The 

passages were labeled and subsequently compared to identify patterns.  

 

Findings and Results 

How the pre-service English teachers integrated VRs into the teaching of reading 

While most pre-service teachers utilized VRs to enhance the comprehension of verbal texts, 

only a few teachers applied VRs to the teaching of critical reading. For example, a teacher used 

photos to motivate students in warm-up. As shown in Figure 1, two photos indicating produce 

choices at the supermarket made them aware of the consequences of the world with/without bees. 

The teacher used the two photos in contrast to help students build a connection between the reading 

topic and their life, as stated below. 

  

“I will ask my students: “What comes to their mind when they think of bees?” I think their 

answer must be honey or insects. Later on, they will realize that the teacher wants to talk 

about the relation between them and bees. If the number of bees declines or they 

extinguish, human’s life will also be endangered. So, I would like to firstly show some 

astonishing and contrasting pictures, such as the pictures of two supermarkets, revealing 

the differences in the choices of fruits and vegetables you can buy when there are bees on 

earth and when there aren’t any bees on earth.”  

 

  

Figure 1: photos used to illustrate the contrast of produce choices with/without bees  

 

Similarly, another teacher prompted students to see the problem about “a steep decline of the 

number of bees” in the world by showing a diagram in this regard. See Figure 2. He explained why 

the visual-verbal relation was highlighted in enhancing students’ reading comprehension, as 

recounted below.  

 

“A steep decline of the number of bees can be seen in Germany. Apparently, people 

around the world are facing the same problem. By showing the diagram, I can clearly 



present the curve of the decline. This visual information corresponds to “steep decline” 

mentioned in the textbook article. So, this is an instance of visual representation, isn’t it?” 

 

 

Figure 2: a diagram used to illustrate the decline of the number of bees  

 

However, only a few of the pre-service teachers succeeded in creating VRs for the teaching of 

critical reading. For example, a teacher designed a reflection activity in which students would be 

asked to seriously think about whether the extinction of bees would result in food shortage, as 

shown in a PowerPoint slide on Figure 3. The teacher explained as follows:  

 

“I like the reflection part. It is an activity in which students are stimulated to think about 

any problems emerging in the article. That is, students are encouraged to think from 

another perspective. … For example, the supplementary article mentions that not all the 

food has something to do with bees. So, if bees all die, human beings may not vanish as 

well. ” 

 

 
Figure 3: a PowerPoint slide used to show bees that are not the only pollinators. 

 

The teacher intended to motivate students to look at this issue from another perspective by 

providing a worksheet where an article addressed this problem, together with a photo that shows a 



contrary example, i.e. corns that are not pollinated by bees, as revealed in Figure 4. The teacher 

stated as follows:  

 

“In this reading article, I add a photo of a cornfield. In fact, corns are not pollinated by 

bees. So, I will ask my students to see the picture of the cornfield and let them think of any 

other plants that do not need bees’ pollinations.”  

 

 

Figure 4: a photo-enhanced article involving corns that are not pollinated by bees 

 

The pre-service English teachers’ perceptions of the VR-enhanced methods course 

 Table 2 presentes the results obtained from the preliminary analysis of the pre-service teachers’ 

perceptions of the VR-enhanced methods course. It is apparent that this course was thought to help 

them develop VR competency and practice in the teaching of reading. Survey items 1-7 aimed to 

understand how they felt about the theory-supported course, i.e. multiliteracies pedagogy, the 

systemic-functional theorization of multimodality, and “four roles” reading model. The mean scores 

for this set ranged between 5 and 6. On the other hand, the teachers positively responded to survey 

items 8-14 regarding general learning experiences in designing VR-enhanced lessons, with mean 

scores standing between 5 and 6.    

 

  



Table 2: Survey results of the pre-service English teachers’ perceptions about the VR-enhanced 

methods course 

No. Questionnaire items Average 

1 This course introduced me to metalanguage I can use to analyze visual-

verbal relations. (overt instruction) 

5.23 

2 This course motivated me to incorporate VRs into instructional materials. 

(critical framing) 

5.73 

3 This course engaged me in VR practices that I can transfer to new contexts. 

(transformed practice) 

5.54 

4 This course developed my awareness of verbal texts represented through 

visuals. (ideational meaning) 

5.54 

5 This course developed my awareness of visual images that can build up and 

maintain social relationships with people. (interpersonal meaning) 

5.46 

6 This course enabled me to understand how the texts are written for particular 

socio-cultural purposes embodied with textual structures and genre features, 

e.g. informational texts. (text users) 

5.46 

7 This course enabled me to identify implicit or hidden messages underlying 

the texts, such as the authors’ viewpoints, bias, and ideology. (text analysts) 

5.50 

8 This course provided me with knowledge to teach my future students to read 

critically, i.e. metafunctions and the four roles model. 

5.73 

9 I have learned some teaching strategies to help my future students develop 

reading literacy using VRs, e.g. book-snap and caption this.  

5.88 

10 In my future teaching, I will teach my students some skills to derive 

meanings from images.  

5.81 

11 In my future teaching, I will help my students read critically, such as reading 

as a text-user or text analyst. 

5.77 

12 I appreciated the chance of designing and creating VR-enhanced teaching 

materials.  

5.88 

13 I liked the ways I developed visual literacy for the teaching of literacy-based 

reading.  

5.65 

14 The development of visual literacy in this course has prepared me for 

literacy-based English teaching. 

5.81 

 

In addition, three broad themes emegerd from the interview data: (a) gaining a deeper 

understanding of meanings conveyed in images, (b) VRs as an innovative approach to improving 

traditional teaching, and (c) encountering difficulty in creating VRs to enhance critical aspects of 



reading. Regarding the first theme, the teachers thought that the VR-enhanced methods course 

afforded them with an opportunity to develop an understanding of metafunction. In particular, one 

interviewee talked about how interpersonal meaning was conveyed in photos, as stated below. 

 

“Like the lesson involving Anne Frank, there are many contents related to history. If I use 

pictures to present the power relation between the Nazi and the Jewish, the social status 

can be seen clearly. Students can feel how the Nazi looked down on the Jewish [as 

revealed in Figure 5] as if the scene was in front of them. If you look at a picture shot with 

a close-up, it seems that you were involved standing just in front of them [as shown in 

Figure 6].” 

 

 

Figure 5: The Jewish were forced 

to leave their homes. 

 

Figure 6: The Jewish were jailed.  

 

In all cases, the interviewees reported that VRs could serve as an innovative approach to 

improving traditional teaching. As two interviewees said: 

 

“In Taiwan, teachers put too much emphasis on grammar and vocabulary in language 

teaching. It turns out that students’ ideas are tedious. I think incorporating visual 

representations into the lesson can make students express more different ideas on a 

certain topic and gain a deeper understanding.” 

“I think it’s hard to find a bias in textbook articles, so I might give them another article, 

helping them understand what it means from another viewpoint. Alternatively, I can also 

show them a video clip that includes some bias. Just demonstrate this to students.” 

 

However, one concern was expressed about the difficulty encountered in creating VRs to 

enhance critical aspects of reading. As one interviewee put it: 

“Throughout the education system from the elementary school to the high school, I think 

few teachers used VRs in their teaching, so we had little exposure to VRs. As such, when I 

designed a VR-enhanced lesson plan, it’s actually a little bit hard for me.” 



 

Conclusion 

The results of this study indicate that the pre-service English teachers were knowledgeable 

about how VRs could be utilized to help language learners gain a better understanding of the 

reading text. The teachers’ knowledge of the “four roles” model was enacted in applying VRs to the 

teaching of reading comprehension. In addition, the pre-service teachers generally acknowledged 

the VR training in the ELT methods course. More specifically, they developed a deeper 

understanding of meanings conveyed in images and considered VRs an innovative approach to 

improving traditional linguistic-based teaching. The VR-based teacher development program was 

thought to empower the teachers to innovate their teaching, a shift away from traditional lectures on 

linguistic rules.   

However, most of the teachers were unable to apply VRs to the critical aspects of reading 

instructions, only a few of them succeeding in creating VRs in this regard. In this case, they thought 

they encountered difficulty in creating VRs to enhance the critical aspects of reading instructions. 

To address this problem, perhaps it may take time for them to develop a deeper understanding of 

relating VRs to the critical aspects of reading instructions. 

The present study has provided empirical evidence on developing pre-service English teachers’ 

VR competency in an ELT methods course. However, this research is limited to the teachers’ self-

reports, so future research can advance with observations of actual teaching. 
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一、 參加會議經過	
每四年舉辦一次的WorldCALL 會議，這一次在智利康塞普西翁城市

舉行，為期四天，第一天有八場工作坊以及四場研討會（colloquium），

接下來的後三天則是論文發表、工作坊與海報展示。除此之外，大會穿插

安排五場專題演講。	

首先，專題討論會（symposium）之一：Getting	Published	in	CALL	

Journals，由主要期刊（CALICO	Journal,	Computer	Assisted	Language	

Learning	(CALL),	Language	Learning	&	Technology	(LL&T),	ReCALL,	The	

EuroCALL	Review,	and	System）的主編或副主編分別簡要介紹他們的期刊

（主要目的和範圍，研究趨勢和方法，出版機會等），並分享他們對關鍵

主題的了解，例如如何選擇合適的期刊來出版論文，如何提高發表的可能

性，哪些標準用於編輯決定，誰是審稿人，了解編輯決定，如何進行主要

修訂以及“修改和重新提交”稿件意味著什麼。	

專題演講之一是WorldCALL Then and Now – Engagement, Adaptation, 
and Change，講者是澳洲昆士蘭大學的Mike	Levy 教授。他說 1998 年第一
屆在澳洲墨爾本舉行的第一屆WorldCALL 會議到 2018 年此次會議，剛好

計畫編號 MOST 107-2410-H-003-061 - 
計畫名稱 職前英語教師準備好素養導向的外語教學了嗎？以視覺表

徵為例	

出國人員

姓名 
曾俊傑 

服務機構

及職稱 

臺灣師範大學英語

系、副教授 

會議時間 

107年 11月 13日

至 

107年 11月 16日 
會議地點 

智利康塞普西翁

(Concepción, Chile) 

 

會議名稱 
(中文) 

(英文) WorldCALL 2018 

發表題目 

(中文) 

(英文) Developing pre-service English teachers' visual 
literacy: applying visual representations to the teaching of 
literacy-based reading 



二十年，這中間產生很大的生活與科技變化，他把教室比喻成城堡，學生

畢竟會離開城堡到外面的世界，所以教師必須幫學生建立好教室與教室外

世界的連結，因此鼓勵語言教師思考（一）給予學生教學任務還是真實世

界的任務？（二）給予可理解的語言輸入（comprehensible	input）還是多

模態的輸入？（三）真實語料的價值。希望這些考量可以幫助學生面對外

面世界的變化。	

	 另一個專題演講題目是 Recalibrating	Content-Related	Strategies	for	

Language	Learning	in	the	Digital	Age，講者是美國 Iowa	State	University

的 Carol Chapelle。她說我們需要重新調整語言學習所必需的學術、個人
和社交內容的策略。關於語料庫教學法中使用的學術內容，教師和教材開

發人員應該思考如何教授與學生相關的學術英語；另外網際網路上的跨文

化合作，教師應該思考如何協助學習者發展跨文化能力所需的人際語言和

文化知識；最後在選擇教材進行輸入時，教師應該思考如何為初學者提供

有趣且最新的內容，打開他們通往真實世界的一扇門。現在科技對於教學

專業帶來了挑戰，教師必須改進學習者與語言內容互動的策略，協助他們

與世界連結。	

	 除了以上工作坊與專題演講之外，還有很多有趣的論文發表，例如

外語教師師資培育、多模態教學等主題，這些都是我感興趣的論文發

表，並且前往聆聽。	

l E-Learning at university level: Exploring the potential of blogs for 
collaborative online projects in foreign language teacher education 

l Gaining control: Training in conversation management through CALL 

l Pedagogical implementation of multimodal teaching in college English 
audio-video speaking class 

l Stories of using social media in second language teacher education 
	

二、 與會心得	
與會心得分別從自己的論文發表與他人的論文發表兩方面來說，自

己的論文發表主題與職前英語教師的視覺表徵(visual	representation)有

關，也就是探討他們如何利用視覺圖片來表徵閱讀教材，了解他們如何

設計這樣的教案與教材，以及職前英語教師對這方面師訓的看法。也許

是午餐後的時段，到場的聽眾不多，不過少數聽眾還是給予了一些寶貴

意見，幫助我思考研究議題，以利接下來的論文發表撰寫參考。	



至於他人的論文發表，我比較關注多模態教學（multimodal	

pedagogy）的論文發表，篇數不多，只有三篇，一是 Learners´	
Multimodal	Identities	Construction	in	Online	Telecollaborative	

Interaction，這項研究探討了為期 6週的美台遠距合作計畫中，16 位台

灣學生和 16 位美國學生使用 Google	Hangouts 的線上視頻會議互動，結

果發現：語言學習者會利用多模態和符號資源，包括語言（例如口語與

書面語）和非語言資源（例如眼神，手勢，身體姿勢）來表示意義，構

建身份以及定位在線上多模態互動中的自己。	

第二篇論文是 Giving	Task	Instructions	In	Online	Language	Teaching	

Via	Webconferencing。因為過去很少研究調查線上教師的多模態教學技

巧，這項研究的結果將增進我們對線上教師的多模態教學技能的理解，

從而有助於師資培育計劃的發展。	

第三篇是 Pedagogical	Implementation	Of	Multimodal	Teaching	In	

College	English	Audio-Video	Speaking	Class。研究發現多模態教學對提

高學生的口語表達能力有積極作用，各種模式的配置得到了學生的正面

回饋。	

最後，感謝科技部專題研究計畫的經費贊助，讓此次的行程得以順

利完成，並且收穫滿滿！	

	

三、 發表論文全文或摘要	
Developing pre-service English teachers' visual literacy: applying visual 

representations to the teaching of literacybased reading 
 

The Ministry of Education in Taiwan is currently promoting a new K-12 
national curriculum with a focus on students' literacy development. In 
particular, they are encouraged to express their life experiences, 
thoughts, values, and affections through semiotic resources. In fact, 
computer technology can afford them the opportunity to engage in 
multimodal representation and communication. Thus, multimodal 
literacies should be developed and acquired by English learners in order 
to make connections between English subject and their everyday lives. 
 
One of the multimodal literacies involves visual literacy. However, 
foreign language teachers have not yet prepared themselves for the new 



literacy-based teaching practices, so they have little idea how to apply 
visual imagery to foreign language teaching and learning. To address 
this problem, the present study attempts to train pre-service English 
teachers to apply visual representations (VRs) to curriculum-based 
reading materials through a teacher development framework that 
integrates relevant theories such as the New London Group's (2000) 
multiliteracies pedagogy, systemic-functional theorization of 
multimodality of Halliday (1976) and Kress and van Leeuwen (2006), 
and Freebody and Luke's (2003) "four roles" model. Supported by this 
theoretical framework, this study is situated in an ELT methods course, 
aiming to shed light on (a) how the student teachers incorporate VRs 
into the teaching of literacy-based reading and (b) how they perceive the 
theory-supported teacher education course. While data regarding 
incorporating VRs into teaching come from their lesson plans, VR-
enhanced instructional materials, and interviews, data regarding their 
perceptions of learning in the teacher education course come from a 
questionnaire survey and interviews. 
 
Findings will be reported and discussed. Research and pedagogical 
implications will be provided as well, together with recommendations 
for future research. This study intends to understand how pre-service 
teachers demonstrate VRs in curriculum-based reading materials and 
how they perceive the theory-supported TESOL teacher development 
course. It is hoped that this study can contribute to the literature by 
developing EFL teachers' VR competence in relation to the teaching of 
literacy-based reading. 
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